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JIM MONIHAN

‘This is my story’

‘I was fortunate in being brought tip in a Christian home, and remember attending many services in varying styles, from the Pentecostal Church in Leith to Bellevue Chapel in Rodney Street. One of the earliest recollections is attending a series of Gospel meetings in Bellevue Chapel and standing on a scat at the back, asking if the evangelist could see my upraised hand at the appeal! Regular attendance at a Church of Scotland Sunday School and at a Boys’ Club in the old St. Andrew’s Hall in Storey’s Alley was the order of the day, the latter sponsored by Mr Robert Clark, well-known city business man and an Elder in Charlotte Chapel. With all this influence upon a young life, together with good instruction in the Word, one might assume to be considered a Christian.

However, my parents attended the Thursday night Bible School in the Chapel conducted by the minister, Dr Graham Scroggie. These Bible Studies were of city-wide interest, the subject matter at this particular time being the Second Coming of Christ. As my father discussed the teaching in my presence, the Lord showed me that I was not ready for His coming, that what I needed was to receive the Saviour into my heart and life. Head knowledge by itself was not enough – ‘With the heart man bclieveth unto salvation’. The verse which was a great help, and is like an anchor-verse is John 1:12, ‘But as many as received Him to them gave He power to become the sons of God, even to them that believe on His name’. With God’s help and by His grace I did just that, and have had the assurance of salvation ever since.

On leaving school I was apprenticed to Boots the Chemists and obtained Highers at Skerry’s College. War broke out in 1939 and I joined the R.A.F. late in 1940, then was posted to the U.S.A. for flying training, subsequently receiving the coveted silver wings of the American Air Force.

On returning to Britain I was posted to 91 (Spitfire) Squadron stationed at Tangmere, near Chichester, our main duties being the defence of the South Coast, the routing of the Luftwaffe over France, the Doodle-bug campaign, covering the 1,000 bomber raids on Germany, etc. Regretfully, I did not follow the Lord as closely as I should during these war years, yet He never left me nor forsook mc and I was very much aware of His hand upon tile during these dangerous days. He remained in hot pursuit in answer to a mother’s prayer and in a meeting in Carrubber’s Close Mission, under the preaching of Jack Wyrtzen, I was restored to faithfulness and service.

I graduated in Pharmacy in 1948, Ophthalmic Optics in 1950, and became an Associate of the London College of Music (ALCM) in 1984. Music has played a great part in my life and I praise the Lord for being involved with various choirs over the years: the Hebron Choir, Edinburgh Crusade Choir, `Way to Life’ Choir, Charlotte Chapel Choir (I joined the Chapel in 1958 on being appointed Organist and Choirmaster), and latterly the Emmaus, Choir. not forgetting the training of the Billy Graham Choir for Murrayfield - 1,000 voices, a great privilege and thrill.

I married Isabel in 1968 and for the past 26 years we have been privileged to share in distributing the Scriptures through the Gideons, a world-wide ministry operating in 172 countries. 

Our son, James, was born in 1970 but died of cystic fibrosis in 1985. Our daughter, Rhoda, has cerebral palsy but, nevertheless, graduated from Glasgow University last year. Life is a mixture of joy and sorrow and the Scriptures tell us to ‘cast all our care on Him, for He cares for us’. We praise the Lord that as we come to Him we can be assured of His strength and enabling day by day. My testimony is simply this: He saves, He keeps, He satisfies, and through all the vicissitudes of life, in joy and in sorrow, He is always there.’

Additional information (told by Jim Monihan to the writer in September 1998)

He was brought up in the Madeira Street Baptist Church, where his father was a deacon. Nevertheless, like many others in Edinburgh, he attended the Chapel from time to time as a teenager – Charles Steele was the organist then, and Sidlow Baxter the minister. The fervent singing of the ‘old gospel hymns’ thrilled him.

In 1956, he was unhappy at the position that the church and its pastor were taking toward the ecumenical stance of the Baptist Union of Scotland, and he joined the Chapel in 1958 (details below). The organist was Mrs Rose Penwell, who had served under Sidlow Baxter and who was serving under Gerald Griffiths, and who played also at their Usher Hall services. 

Mrs Penwell was a first class organist and when she was asked to make a speech to ARCO, they had it printed, and there is a copy of it in the Chapel archives. She received a salary for her position as organist – and a similar amount was offered to Jim Monihan, when he took over, but he declined to accept it, as he considered it part of his Christian service as a member of the church. Robert Aitken, the Chapel treasurer, pressed him to accept a fee, and also to charge the Chapel for the sheet-music bought by the choir, but either Jim covered it or the choir themselves usually provided the funds.

While Mrs Penwell was a fine organist, she did not feel comfortable at training and conducting a choir, so she asked Jim to take over that aspect of her role in the Chapel and for the augmented choir for the Usher Hall. Augmented choirs in the Usher Hall had up to 120 taking part. She also asked him to sing as a tenor in the choir, which was short of tenors, and he did this. Mrs Penwell then fell out with Gerald Griffiths, who came to a choir practice and asked Jim to take over as choirmaster after Mrs Penwell had worked her month’s notice. William MacDuff Urquhart also came to Jim’s shop – he was a chemist, trained in Boots, who had with his own shop in Rodney Street, Canonmills – and asked him to accept the appointment. Jim had set up in business there in 1952, opening the shop for business in 1954, and he practiced there until he retired in 1987.

Jim’s application to join Charlotte Chapel had been pending for some time – the rule was that an application from anyone transferring from another Edinburgh Baptist Church had to lie on the table for six months before it could be considered. When he agreed to become the organist and choirmaster, he jumped the queue and was accepted in 1958, and he was received on the next Sunday. It was part of the organist’s duty to plat the organ at the Thursday Bible School, an opening hymn, an offering piece and a closing hymn. He was the organist from 1958 to 1965.
The choir was in good heart when he took over. They sang an introit as the minister came into the pulpit, and there was also a ‘slot’ for an anthem after the offering, both morning and evening. In the evening, there was also a vesper as the congregation left, and the choir tried to link this to the subject of the evening message.

Gerald Griffiths encouraged the choir, although he himself was not musical – he had the microphone switched off during congregational singing – but he always thanked the choir for their contribution.

The normal size of the choir at this time was 34, but they could squeeze up to 40 into the choir stalls for special occasions, such as Christmas. 

The pipe organ was giving trouble at this time, and on one occasion the electric motor caught fire, and Jim had to ‘precent’ to lead the congregational singing. The options for a replacement were [see Chapter 47 for the details]. If Derek Prime had left the subscription list open for longer, the total promised might have reached enough for the Allen organ, but the Hammond was purchased. 

From time to time, Jim took the men of the choir, 14 of them, out on deputation was a Male Voice Choir. The whole choir was often asked to sing at meetings outside the Chapel.

After Gerald Griffiths left, the choir held together. When Alan Redpath arrived, he came to meet the choir and slapped Jim Monihan on the back and said, ‘Brother, you’ll do’. He gave the choir details of the message for the next Sunday and asked them to sing a suitable piece. In the morning, the anthems, chosen from the lovely Anthem Book of the United Free Church of Scotland, were devotional, and in the evening they were evangelistic. 

Practices were on Friday evening, and absence, without reason, was treated as resignation. The choir had its own office-bearers and its own summer picnic, and had its own identity. Auditioning was not a problem – it was not essential to read music, so long as one could harmonize. 

 Graham Scroggie’s Choir Constitution was still in force – choir members had to be in sympathy with the Chapel’s position, but did not need to be members and did not have to be baptized.

Jim was away from the choir from 1965 to 1970 (during which he married), and various choirmasters kept the choir going. In 1970, the elders asked him to take up the post again. He was choirmaster for eleven years during Derek Prime’s pastorate, from July 1971 (with Peter Martin as assistant organist) until he resigned as organist and choirmaster in October 1982. Since then, there have been orchestras, bands, small groups, the Chapel Praise Singers, etc., as seems to be the pattern over the United Kingdom as a whole. When the choir was disbanded, the chairs (up to 40 for special occasions) were replaced by the moveable blocks that are still there – flexibility for different forms of group in the choir stalls.

During the earlier part of his time in the Chapel, Jim wore a black jacket and striped trousers and a stiff white (detached) collar, as the norm for someone in a prominent position, mirroring what a manager wore at his everyday business. By the end of Gerald Griffiths’ years, he had modified this to a lounge suit.

Jim was co-opted as a deacon in April 1972 and elected as an elder at the quinquennial election in 1975. After the 1980 election he was allocated a pastoral group that stretched from Jock’s Lodge to Dunbar, which seemed to him most inconsiderate as his daughter Rhoda was struggling as an epileptic and his son James was poorly – he died a few years later from cystic fibrosis. Jim resigned as an office-bearer in November 1981, to concentrate on the choir, but a year later, in October 1982, he resigned as organist and choirmaster.

He led the Emmaus Choir, which was formed after the Dick Saunders Crusade in the Meadows in Edinburgh, as many wanted to keep together after their time as an augmented choir for the Crusade. About half of the Emmaus Choir were Chapel members, and it lasted, under his direction, for 15 years.

Jim was the organist at Holyrood Abbey Church of Scotland for nine years up until the renovation of the Holyrood building in 2006 – having offered to help out for a few months. For this, he had to have a contract, a two-page document, as Mrs Penwell had had in the Chapel because she was salaried by the Chapel, but Jim never had a contract at the Chapel because his service was voluntary. In 1998, the fee at Holyrood was £1,200 a year. Jim remarked to the writer that what was expected in Holyrood Abbey in 1998 was what had been expected in the Chapel 25 years ago. On the Chapel’s music at that time, he praised Peter Grainger for having a mixture of contemporary and traditional music – or ‘pizza music’ as he described the former. ‘The young people like it, but the older generation get tired of pizzas.’

He also regularly played at funerals in the Chapel, and entertained the Beulah Home Christmas Lunch for many years, the latest (before this section had to be closed) in the Chapel lounge in December 2006, at the age of 87.
� Record, December 1996, pp. 22–3.


� Another memory that Jim Monihan had of Graham Scroggie was his attitude to strong drink, while he was minister at the Chapel – ‘If you handle drink, you may come to the services but I don’t want you in membership.’





